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FINANCE ECONOMIC INCENTIVES SUBCOMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES

March 11, 2014
1:00 p.m.
Lynwood Roberts Room
1st floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance:  Council Members John Crescimbeni (Chair), Greg Anderson, Matt Schellenberg (arr. 1:40)

Also: Council Member Lori Boyer (arr. 1:45) 
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.
The Chairman called the meeting to order at 1:07 p.m. and all attendees introduced themselves for the record. 
Downtown Investment Authority
Aundra Wallace, Executive Director of the Downtown Investment Authority (DIA), made a presentation on the DIA’s history, functions, and current progress in developing a new Community Redevelopment Area (CRA) plan for the downtown area. The agency has set itself the task of creating an 11-year Business Investment and Development (BID) plan for 2014 to 2025 with short, medium and long-term plans to “move the needle” for downtown by making downtown more inviting to all Jacksonville residents, attracting more downtown residents, supporting existing and growing new businesses, increasing the taxable value of downtown property, decreasing the number of vacant buildings and increasing the number of downtown workers. Mr. Wallace noted that there have been 14 different downtown and CRA development plans over the last 30 years, and it is incumbent on the DIA to develop a single, unified plan with a list of projects and strategic investments that will finally jump-start downtown redevelopment.  A vital piece of the puzzle will be the completion of an on-going market analysis that will determine what market conditions currently are and are likely to be in the near future so that City’s investments are strategic and based on what the private market wants to see happen.
Mr. Wallace reported that downtown residential occupancy of available buildings is very high (95%), but at below-market rents. The two new projects coming online on Riverside Avenue in Brooklyn (Hallmark Properties’ 220 Riverside and the Pope & Land apartments) will give the market an idea of real comparable values and realistic market rental rates. The City has great land assets available for redevelopment, including the Jacksonville Shipyards property, the LaVilla redevelopment area, the county courthouse/city hall annex site on Bay Street, and the JEA Southside Generating Station and School Board site on the Southbank. 

Mr. Wallace listed 5 goals for the DIA: 1) continue to reinforce Downtown as the region’s unique center for history, culture, entertainment and retail; 2) create a 24-hour Downtown with a focus on residential development integrated with a mix of commercial, civic, cultural and entertainment attractions; 3) enhance Downtown’s attractiveness as a place for investment by enhancing key public and private assets; 4) forge public/private partnerships to coordinate high priority initiatives; and 5) improve and enhance Downtown’s connection with the St. Johns River, interconnected street network, walk/bike-ability, public open spaces and connections to surrounding neighborhoods.

The DIA staff is considering recommending 5 new types of incentives: 1) a retail enhancement grant program; 2) a commercial revitalization program; 3) a sale/leaseback incentive; a downtown housing incentive program; and a downpayment assistance program.
Public comment
Connie Benham said that downtown needs a grocery store to become really successful as a residential location.

Joe Andrews asked how much the downtown BID plan and incentives would cost the taxpayers.

Paul Crawford said that the contract with Avalanche Consulting for the Office of Economic Development’s incentive update study is in the Mayor’s Office awaiting final signatures. Phase 1 of the contract is due for completion by the end of April and Phase 2 by the end of May.

Council Member Boyer said that she’s heard much discussion over her time on the council about the issues involved in attempting to require that incentive recipients hire residents of the City’s Enterprise Zone and that the City has frequently been asked to waive that requirement of its policy because companies are reluctant to be held to an iron-clad commitment to meet the hiring percentage. She is interested in whether and/or how other jurisdictions deal with an Enterprise Zone resident hiring requirement and how the Public Investment Policy can be amended to ensure hiring of zone residents. The group discussed the competing desires of incentivizing only high wage jobs versus incentivizing lower wage, lower skill jobs for City residents who need those types of jobs because they don’t qualify for the higher paying jobs.  The state’s QTI program can’t be used for incentivizing jobs that don’t exceed the average local or state wage, so is not useful for creating jobs for residents with lower educational levels and job skills. City resources must be used to incentivize such jobs, if that’s desired.
There being no further business, the agenda meeting was adjourned at 2:39 p.m.
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